Hogg, James [1]

Hogg, James

by Mark F. Miller, 1988

1729-9 Nov. 1804



Silhouette of James Hogg. Image courtesy of the North Carolina Collection, University of North

Carolina at Chapel Hill Library. [2]James Hogg, planter, merchant, and university official, was born in East Lothian, Scotland, one of six children of Gavin and Helen Stevenson Hogg. Nothing is known of his early life, education, or career. In 1764 he married McDowal Alves, the daughter of Alexander and Elizabeth Ingles Alves, and five years later moved to Borlum, near Thurso, in the parish of Reay, Caithnesshire. Hogg rented a farm, and the family prospered and became respected members of the community. That success would be short-lived. Conditions in mid-eighteenth-century Scotland were extremely troubled; the dislocation—economic, political, and social—was complete. With the decline of the linen industry and the development of sheep raising, huge numbers of people were thrown out of work and forced to roam the countryside or squat on the land of others.

Hogg <u>complained bitterly</u> [3] that the country was being overrun by vandals and gangs, and that the land was no longer safe for his wife and children. Matters came to a head in 1771 when he discovered a shipwreck near his farm. The beleaguered captain was putting up an ineffective defense against the onslaught of looters when Hogg came to his assistance. The attackers were run off but Hogg paid dearly for his gallantry. Shortly afterwards, a band of ruffians descended upon his house, attempted to murder him, and burned his home to the ground.

Hogg had had enough. In 1772 his brother Robert [4] visited the family in Scotland from Wilmington, N.C., where he had lived since 1756. With his brother's help, James made ready for the voyage. He contracted a vessel and organized 280 emigrants to undertake the passage to America. After several delays, the group arrived in Wilmington [5] in 1774. His brother had purchased a 1,160-acre farm for him near Hillsborough along the Eno River, but Hogg elected to settle first in Cross Creek [6] where he became a partner in the mercantile company operated by Robert Hogg and Samuel Campbell [7] of Wilmington.

After a year, Hogg moved to Hillsborough to open the company's office and take up residence at Old House on his land east of town. Also in 1775 Hogg became a member of the <u>Transylvania Company</u> [8], a large-scale land speculating venture conceived by Judge <u>Richard Henderson</u> [9]. As the proprietors struggled in Kentucky to establish title and organize settlement, Hogg was commissioned as emissary to the Continental Congress in Philadelphia to present the company's memorial to be admitted as the fourteenth colony. But that august body felt any decision on its part to be unwarranted. Appeasing the states' claims to western lands and respecting the <u>Crown's</u> [10] authority to determine policy in the West, the Congress simply elected not to consider the Transylvania petition.

1



Photograph of the James Hogg House, circa 1930s-1971. Image courtesy of the North Carolina Collection, AUniversity of North Carolina at Chapel Hill Library.

[11]ctive in

the <u>American Revolution [12]</u>, Hogg served on the Hillsborough <u>Committee of Safety [13]</u> during the war and in 1777 sat on the town's board of commissioners. The state later sent him to Connecticut on public business. In the British campaign through North Carolina in 1781, he was captured in his newly built house, Poplar Hill, but was soon released.

Hogg had long been interested in education. When Hillsborough founded its first academy, Science Hall, in 1779, he was a chief benefactor and trustee. Ten years later, The <u>University of North Carolina [14]</u> formed its first board of trustees and named Hogg a member. For the next thirteen years Hogg played a critical role in the formation and development of the university. He presented to the board a gift of 20,000 acres in western Tennessee from General <u>Benjamin Smith</u> [15] to enhance the school's endowment. In November 1792 he was one of the commissioners charged with the selection of a suitable site for the school. When Chapel Hill was chosen, Hogg organized the donation of 1,390 acres from the residents of the area. He remained active in university affairs until he was felled by a stroke in 1802.

Hogg outlived his wife by four years. They were buried in the Old Town Cemetery, Hillsborough, in the same plot with lifetime friend and signer of the Declaration of Independence, <u>William Hooper [16]</u>. Before he died Hogg <u>petitioned the legislature [17]</u> to change his childrens' name from Hogg to his wife's maiden name, Alves. Apparently the years of ridicule had proven too much and the assembly happily assented. The couple had six children: <u>Walter [18]</u>, Gavin, Elizabeth, Anne, Helen, and Robina.

References:

Bernard Bailyn, Voyagers to the West (1986).

Kemp P. Battle, Letters of Nathaniel Macon, John Steele, and William Barry Grove[19] (1902).

Joseph Blount Cheshire, comp., "Memoranda relating to James Hogg of Hillsborough, 1774–1805" (microfilm of a typescript, North Carolina Collection, University of North Carolina Library, Chapel Hill).

Archibald Henderson, "The Transylvania Company: A Study in Personality: Part I, James Hogg_[20]," Filson Club Historical Quarterly 21 (1947).

James Hogg Papers [21] (Southern Historical Collection, University of North Carolina Library, Chapel Hill).

Raleigh Register, 19 Nov. 1804.

Additional Resources:

"James Hogg 1729-1804." N.C. Highway Historical Marker G-108, N.C. Office of Archives & History. https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=G-108">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=G-108">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=G-108">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&sv=G-108">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&sv=G-108">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&sv=G-108">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&sv=G-108">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&sv=G-108">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&sv=G-108">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&sv=G-108">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&sv=G-108">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/historical-marker-program/Markers&sv=G-108">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/historical-marker-program/Markers&sv=G-108">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/historical-marker-program/Markers&sv=G-108">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/historical-marker-program/Markers&sv=G-108">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/historical-marker-program/Markers&sv=G-108">https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/historical-mark

Boyd, William K. "Informations Concerning the Province of North Carolina etc. (1773): Introduction." *Some eighteenth century tracts concerning North Carolina*. Raleigh [N.C.]: Edwards & Broughton Co. 1927. 421-424.

https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/some-eighteenth-century-tracts-concerning-north-carolina/2346155? item=2369141 [3](accessed January 8, 2013).

William Barry Grove Letters, 1792-1802 (collection no. 00293-z). The Southern Historical Collection, Louis Round Wilson Special Collections Library, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. http://www.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/q/Grove,William Barry.html [23] (accessed January 8, 2013).

N.C. General Assembly. "An act for the regulation of the town of Hilliborough." Collection of the private acts of the General Assembly of the state of North Carolina: from the year 1715, to the year 1790, inclusive, now in force and use. Newbern [N.C.]: Francois-Xavier Martin, 1794. 1794. https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/collection-of-the-private-acts-of-thegeneral-assembly-of-the-state-of-north-carolina-from-the-year-1715-to-the-year-1790-inclusive-now-in-force-anduse/1955551 [17] (accessed January 8, 2013).

Maddrey, Lawrence. "Calling All Hoggs: Come out of the woodwork, urges clan of early UNC trustee." Carolina Alumni Review 75, no. 2 (Winter 1987). 33. http://www.carolinaalumnireview.com/carolinaalumnireview/1986winter?pg=35#pg35 [24] (accessed January 8, 2013).

N.C. General Assembly. "An act for altering the names of Walter Hogg, and Gavin Hogg." Collection of the private acts of the General Assembly of the state of North Carolina: from the year 1715, to the year 1790, inclusive, now in force and use. Newbern [N.C.]: Francois-Xavier Martin, 1794. 1794. https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/collection-of-theprivate-acts-of-the-general-assembly-of-the-state-of-north-carolina-from-the-year-1715-to-the-year-1790-inclusive-now-inforce-and-use/1955551 [17] (accessed January 9, 2013).

Wetmore, William H. 1988. The Life and times of James Hogg, 1729-1804 [25]. Hillsborough, N.C.?: The Committee.

Cheshire, Lucius McGehee. 1970. Hillsborough's James Hoga [26].

Image Credits:

"Hogg, James (1729-1805)" call #P0050/0026. Mary Claire Engstrom Photographic Collection, 1930s-1979 [11] (collection no. P0050). North Carolina Collection, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill Library.

"Hogg (James) House" call #P0050/0140. Mary Claire Engstrom Photographic Collection, 1930s-1979[11](collection no. P0050). North Carolina Collection, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill Library.

Subjects:

Biographies [27]

Merchants [28]

Planters [29]

Authors:

Miller, Mark F. [30]

Origin - location:

University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill[31]

Hillsborough [32]

From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press. [33]

1 January 1988 | Miller, Mark F.

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/hogg-james

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/hogg-james [2] http://www.lib.unc.edu/ncc/pcoll/inv/P0050/P0050.html#d2e125 [3] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/some-eighteenth-century-tracts-concerning-north-carolina/2346155?item=2369141 [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/hogg-robert [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/wilmington [6] https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/divisionhistorical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=search&k=Markers&sv=I-54 [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/campbell-samuel [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/transylvania-company [9] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/henderson-richard [10] https://www.ncpedia.org/crown [11] http://www.lib.unc.edu/ncc/pcoll/inv/P0050/P0050.html [12] https://www.ncpedia.org/american-revolution [13] https://www.ncpedia.org/committees-safety [14] https://www.ncpedia.org/university-northcarolina-chapel-hi [15] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/smith-benjamin [16] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/hooper-william [17] https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/collection-of-the-private-acts-of-the-general-assembly-of-the-state-of-north-carolina-from-the-year-1715-tothe-year-1790-inclusive-now-in-force-and-use/1955551 [18] http://www.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/a/Alves,Walter.html [19] https://archive.org/details/lettersofnathani00batt [20] https://www.worldcat.org/oclc/9273809 [21] http://www.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/h/Hogg,James.html [22] https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx? sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=G-108 [23] http://www.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/g/Grove,William_Barry.html [24] http://www.carolinaalumnireview.com/carolinaalumnireview/1986winter?pg=35#pg35 [25] https://www.worldcat.org/oclc/20668182 [26] https://www.worldcat.org/oclc/456080221 [27] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [28] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/merchants [29] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/planters [30] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/miller-mark-f [31] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-33 [32] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-6 [33] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no